Portland Museum of Art
Proposed Parking lot and associated landscaping

Staff presentation:   PB HEARING May 27, 2008

1. The proposal includes a surface parking lot for 45 vehicles set back from Spring Street about 65 feet. Associated landscaping along Spring Street has been designed as gardens with a formal historic theme.  A raingarden that doubles as a water treatment bioretention cell is located at the northeast end of the site near Oak Street.
2. The proposal is an interim use of the former YWCA site while the Museum develops long term plans for the site as part of the overall Museum development.
3. This is a conditional use within the B3 zone and is subject to particular requirements in the B3 Zoning ordinance, the Site Plan standards and the B3 Downtown Urban Design Guidelines.
4. One public comment was received from the Children’s Museum of Maine, whose parking lot abuts the site.  This was received late on Friday and added to the packet in haste as the last Attachment in 9.
5. The parking lot is anticipated to be used only by Museum administration and be in place for 15-20 years. Since the Workshop an electronically operated gate has been added to the proposals at the throat of the parking area which will help ensure it is used by Museum –related personnel. 
6. Lighting levels with the parking area have been increased since the Workshop and broadly meet the City’s lighting standards;  however, on the pedestrian walkway there are two areas where levels need to be reduced as they are almost twice as high as maximum in the standard and several other areas that are well over the standard of 5 foot candles; a suggested condition is included.

7. The landscaped garden area will be open to the public and since the Workshop the proposals have been revised to include low level lighting comprising angled lights mounted on the trees in the center of each terrace.  These require a waiver as they are not cut-off lamps.
8. A draft license has been submitted that grants the City of Portland limited public use of the gardens area (Attachment 8 with conditions listed on page 9); this is satisfactory to Corporation Counsel.

9. The existing rear wall is currently unattractive and the applicant proposes to paint the wall, repair and repaint the outer sections of the existing chain link fencing and install lower black pvc coated chain link fencing in the central section. The proposed vine planting has revised as presented to the Workshop and is satisfactory to the City Arborist. There are 2 concerns:

a. Historic Preservation staff remain concerned that the proposed planting will be inadequate to obscure this expanse of chain link fencing (note that the Report incorrectly states that this area of planting will have irrigation)
b. The Children’s Museum of Maine have that the installation of a new central section of lower chain link fencing could pose a safety risk to children as the chain link fencing is climbable and is only 22 inches high above a 22 inch high retaining wall. A specific suggested condition has been included to address this point.
10. The bioretention cell is the subject of two conditions because the proposed design does not comply with MDEP standards for such features and staff suggest that its future maintenance and management may be a conditional use issue.
